
Board of Municipal Utilities 
Meeting Minutes 
February 6, 2024 
201 Miller Road 
Avon Lake, Ohio 

 
Call to Order – Roll Call 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:33 PM. The meeting was held in-person using web-based 
video conferencing technology.  A recording was posted to Facebook February 7, 2024.   
 
Present: Mr. Abram, Mr. Dzwonczyk, Mr. Rickey, Mr. Rush and Mrs. Schnabel.   
 
Also present: CUE Munro, CUO Yuronich, Business & Financial Coordinator Bill Logan, Law 
Director Gary Ebert, Attorney Connie Carr of Seeley, Savage, Ebert and Gourash, and 
Councilwoman Gentry. 
 
Approve Minutes 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk presented the Minutes of the January 16, 2024 regular meeting.  With no 
additional changes, additions or corrections noted, he ordered that the minutes stand and be 
distributed as presented. 
 
Public Speakers  
 
None. 
 
Correspondence 
 
None. 
 
Expenditures 
 
Following review of expenses for funds and amounts as follows, Mr. Abram moved, Mr. Rickey 
seconded, to approve the expenditures of December 29, 2023 through February 1, 2024:  
 
 Water Fund 701 $ 565,339.72 
 Wastewater Fund 721  $ 427,524.13 
 ETL1 Fund 703 $ 199,795.54 
 ETL2 Fund 762  $ 415,948.37 
 LORCO Fund 749 $ 34,685.29 
  
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
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H2Ohio Grant 

Mr. Munro informed the Board that he had recently applied for an equipment grant under the 
Ohio Governor’s H2Ohio program which is intended for water and sewer infrastructure.  Mr. 
Munro stated that staff was notified that the grant application had been approved at the 
maximum amount of $10,000 and that this grant was specifically for leak detection equipment 
purchases.  Mr. Munro added that this grant is a reimbursement grant and is fully funded 
meaning that no matching funds are required from Avon Lake Regional Water (ALRW).  Mr. 
Munro stated that once the final grant award documents are received staff will move forward 
with the purchase of the leak detection equipment.   
 
Mr. Rickey inquired if the purchase price included any training.  Mr. Munro stated that there is 
training included. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if there was any information that Mr. Munro could provide regarding 
how this equipment works.  Mr. Munro responded that the transducers are coupled to the pipes, 
metal surfaces or fire hydrants on either side of the area where there is a suspected leak.  Mr. 
Munro stated that the equipment then is able to monitor sound waves and provide the workers 
with an approximate distance of where along the line the leak is coming from.  Mr. Munro stated 
that a leak does not necessarily surface right above the leak and this equipment can help with 
the location. 
 
Mr. Munro added that while this is a relatively small grant, he had also applied for a five-million-
dollar grant through the Department of Development to be used towards the improvements at 
the water filtration plant improvement project.  Mr. Munro stated that it will be another couple of 
months before awards of that grant would be announced. 
 
Property Taxes 
 
Mr. Munro stated that several property tax bills were received by staff in January.  Mr. Munro 
informed the Board that a majority of those were for properties that had been purchased in 2023 
and that although the properties can receive tax-exempt status the bills must still be paid until 
the time that tax-exempt status is granted.  Mr. Munro stated that once the tax-exempt status 
has been granted the funds will be refunded.  Mr. Munro also added that there are certain 
properties that are taxable such as those that generate income for ALRW through cell tower 
leases such as the Division Rd. site.  Mr. Munro stated that once the tax bill is received on those 
locations, we submit an invoice to the cellular companies per the contractual agreements with 
those companies and ALRW is reimbursed.  Attorney Carr also stated that a few of the 
properties that were purchased by ALRW have “lease-back” clauses in them in which the 
previous owner is still utilizing the property so those may not yet qualify for tax exempt status.  
Attorney Carr also stated that due to a gray area of the tax law a determination will have to be 
made by the County Auditor and the tax-exempt status can be decided at that time.  Attorney 
Carr also stated that exemptions can only be filed the year the taxes are due so the properties 
that were purchased in 2023 need to have their exemptions filed for 2024.  Mr. Munro added 
that while taxes paid are refunded, late fees are never refundable so that is why the tax 
payments are being made now.  Mr. Munro also added that Mr. Logan is very familiar with the 
Auditor’s Office and is also very familiar with this whole process and has already been 
communicating with the Auditor in regards to these assessed taxes.  Mr. Munro stated that the 
Board should expect to see these tax payments on the expenditures at an upcoming meeting. 
 
Mr. Rickey inquired if some of the recently purchased properties had significant tax bills due to 
being lake-front property.  Mr. Logan stated that 64 West Shore Rd. has a tax bill for about 
$4400 for the year and that the small size of the lots contributes to this lower number. 
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Project Updates 

Power Plant Update:  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that some of the work on the north side 
of Lake Rd. has slowed due to the high-reach excavator being down for repairs for the last two 
weeks.  Mr. Yuronich stated that the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency (OEPA) officially 
recognized that all industrial activity on the south side of Lake Rd. has ceased and the former 
“coal-pile retention pond” is now classified as a storm water retention pond.  Mr. Yuronich added 
that Charah has been granted approval to demolish the treatment building that previously 
treated the coal-pile runoff and that will take place at the end of February.  Mr. Yuronich 
informed the Board that Charah/ALERG were granted a permit-to-install (PTI) for a portable 
treatment unit that they had been utilizing to eliminate the risk of any further mercury violations 
on water that is discharged on the north side of Lake Rd. for water that may enter the lake.  Mr. 
Yuronich stated that this portable treatment unit consists of a bag filter and powdered activated 
carbon. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if Charah/ALERG monitor that discharge and Mr. Yuronich replied that 
they do. 
 
ETL Design Services:  Mr. Yuronich stated that staff has received a red-line version of the 
Railpros easement agreement to place our water main underneath their railroad tracks and that 
Mr. Munro was reviewing it.  Mr. Yuronich stated that the final payment for wetlands credits was 
made to the Streams & Wetlands Foundation on January 18, 2024.  Mr. Yuronich stated that 
there will need to be updates to the bulk customer’s cooperative agreements to account for 
funding the ETL improvements and that the CUE is working with the Law Director to modify 
those contracts. 
 
WFP Improvements:  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that the loan application was submitted 
to the Ohio Water Development Authority (OWDA) and that staff is waiting for approval.  Mr. 
Yuronich added that since the application was submitted prior to February 1, 2024 it will be on 
the next meeting’s agenda which will occur on February 29, 2024.  Staff will receive a verbal 
response a day or two after that meeting.  Mr. Yuronich stated that once the funding has been 
procured a notice-to-proceed will be issued and the contract documents will be executed. 
 
Additional Storage Building:  Mr. Yuronich stated that there was one punch list item that 
remained.  The incorrect model of gas sensor was initially installed but the correct models were 
ordered and received.  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that the utility portion of the contract 
has been completed and a final draw to complete payment is being processed.  Mr. Yuronich 
stated that Hydro Chem will be onsite and is completing the final tuning of the system along with 
providing training to our staff on the operation and maintenance of this system.   
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that they should be onsite this week and Mr. Yuronich confirmed that was 
correct.  Mr. Munro added that several vehicles had gone through the wash system earlier in the 
day and that many more will go through tomorrow.  Mr. Muno also added that staff was 
impressed with the operation of the equipment thus far and noticed how clean it was getting the 
vehicles.  Mr. Munro stated that Hydro Chem is still fine tuning the length of the wash cycles and 
the pressures of the different nozzles. 
 
Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometer (ICP):  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that 
the lab staff is conducting analyses on wastewater samples in parallel with a third-party lab and 
have found that the results of low-matrix samples are accurate.  Mr. Yuronich explained that 
low-matrix samples are ones that do not contain anything that will interfere with the specific 
analyte they are analyzing for.  Mr. Yuronich stated that the lab staff is having more difficulty 
getting acceptable results on the medium and high-matrix samples and are still working to 
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develop methodology that will accurately quantify the analytes in those samples.  Mr. Yuronich 
added that staff has not noticed anything in the drinking water samples that will require them to 
deviate from the base methods they already have worked out and that the method development 
issue only applies to medium and high-matrix industrial or wastewater samples.  Mr. Yuronich 
stated that while it is somewhat time consuming, it is a beneficial learning experience to the lab 
staff.   
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if it was typical for analytical equipment like this to have such a long 
development period for methods.  Mr. Yuronich responded that this is in fact normal and that 
once the methods are developed and confirmed each test will go much more quickly in normal 
use.  Mr. Dzwonczyk further inquired how staff will know if the equipment is still within its 
accuracy range.  Mr. Yuronich stated that he was unsure of how frequently a lab is required to 
perform this quality control practice, all labs are required to perform proficiency testing where 
they are given an “unknown” sample for analysis.  The lab will perform an analysis, submit their 
result and the testing company will then provide the expected result and inform the lab if they 
are within the acceptable range.  Mr. Yuronich stated that if they are found to be outside of that 
acceptable range, they will have to do a thorough investigation as to why the error occurred and 
either perform additional troubleshooting on the equipment, modify the methodology or have the 
machine serviced by the manufacturer.  Mr. Dzwonczyk further inquired how the lab would 
respond if faced with uncertainty of our equipment to deliver quality results.  Mr. Yuronich stated 
that in the event the lab was at all unsure of accurate data they would contract with a third-party 
laboratory while they were correcting a failure of the ALRW equipment. 
 
Mr. Rush inquired how often there were maintenance items required to be performed on the 
equipment.  Mr. Yuronich responded that there are maintenance tasks that are outlined by the 
manufacturer for daily, weekly, monthly and yearly.  Mr. Munro added that upon startup of the 
equipment it goes through a series of self-checks and that lab staff will perform calibrations and 
confirmations of standards prior to testing.  Mr. Munro also added that there is an hour meter on 
the instrument that will keep tabs on the total run time of the instrument.   
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that keeping track of all of these items is going to be integral to the 
organization’s quality initiative.  
 
CUE Report 

Mr. Munro introduced Bill Logan as the Business & Financial Coordinator.  Mr. Munro stated 
that Mr. Logan brings many years of experience including fifteen years as the Finance Director 
for the City of Avon.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that Mr. Logan also has many years of 
experience in the accounting field as well.  Mr. Munro stated that Mr. Logan is becoming familiar 
with the budget and has already met with the City of Avon Lake’s Finance Directed Ed Widman. 
 
Mr. Logan stated that he is happy to be offered this position and that he realized that he was not 
yet ready to be retired.  Mr. Logan stated that there are a lot of things to be excited for about this 
organization and he looks forward to contributing and working with the staff. 
 
Mr. Munro stated that the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for the water system master plan is 
due on February 13, 2024 by noon.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that staff held the mandatory 
pre-bid meeting and that had three firms in attendance. 
 
Mr. Munro stated that staff currently has a bid out for providing concrete to the organization for 
2024 and those bids are due February 16, 2024. 
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Mr. Munro stated that ALRW is currently accepting applications to fill the open position of 
Customer Service Rep and this will bring the organization to three full-time employees and will 
help take some of the workload from the two current employees. 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that he spoke with the Law Director regarding a change to the 
Ohio Revised Code that addresses the bidding threshold for public entities in Ohio.  Mr. Munro 
stated that the bidding threshold was previously set at $50,000 and any project or service above 
that amount was required to be bid.  Mr. Munro stated that for 2024 the threshold has been 
raised to $75,000 and that each following year it will increase an additional three-percent.  Mr. 
Munro stated that much of this was due to the significant increase in products and services that 
occurred because of the pandemic.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that the current City 
ordinance references the $50,000 threshold and ALRW will continue to follow this until the City 
of Avon Lake memorializes this change in their ordinances.   
 
Mr. Rush stated that in the past the CUE has kept the Board well informed of larger purchases 
that pertain to this requirement and Mr. Munro assured him that will continue.  Mr. Munro also 
added that for larger purchases under this threshold, staff will continue to obtain a minimum of 
three quotations as has been done in the past.  Mr. Munro stated that having all staff following 
the same procedures throughout the organization is part of the continual quality initiative. 
 
Miscellaneous & Member Reports 

Mr. Abram stated that the Lead and Copper Rule mandated by the USEPA requires water 
utilities to update their lead service line inventory by October 16, 2024 and that there is federal 
funding available to assist utilities in completing this work.  Mr. Abram asked the CUE or CUO to 
provide an update on ALRW’s progress in completing this.  Mr. Yuronich stated that the camera 
truck contains software to assist staff in identifying all service line materials and integrate this 
information into our GIS system.  Mr. Yuronich stated that there are still a few areas within 
ALRW’s distribution system that contain “unknowns.”  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that if 
there is a service line that does not contain a detailed record it must be treated as a lead service 
line.  Mr. Yuronich added that if there is any disturbance to the water lines in an area of 
unknowns, staff is required to distribute water filters to any affected residents in the area.  Mr. 
Munro stated that ALRW received a $50,000 grant that paid for most of the $63,000 purchase 
price for the mapping software to assist staff and that money was part of the federal 
infrastructure funding. 

Public Speakers 

None. 
 
Executive Session 

Mr. Rush moved, Mr. Abram seconded, to meet in executive session as allowed by ORC 
§121.22 (G)(1), (G)(2) and (G)(3) to discuss the employment of a public employee, the 
purchase and/or sale of property for public purposes, and pending or imminent court actions, 
and to include the CUE, the CUO, Law Director Ebert, and Attorney Connie Carr. 

Ayes (per roll call vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
The Board entered Executive Session at 7:15 PM. 
 
The Board reconvened the public meeting at 8:57 PM. 
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Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mr. Rush seconded, to authorize the CUE to execute a purchase 
agreement with Avon Lake Environmental Redevelopment Group in the amount of 
$3,250,000.00 per the presented purchase agreement contingent on final legal review and 
approval. 

Ayes: Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
 

Adjourn 

As there was no further business, Mr. Abram moved, and Mr. Rush seconded, to adjourn. The 
meeting adjourned at 8:58 PM. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
Approved February 20, 2024. 
 
 
 
 
John Dzwonczyk, Chairman  Robert Munro, Clerk 
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